MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 21st December 2017 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.
Commenced at 7.30pm.

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Mason, Cllr Dean, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Bennett, Cllr Watley, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Hughes, Cllr Town.  Parish Clerk Susan Clapham and RFO Mrs Rosemarie Nelson present. Also present: Herald Magazine Editor, Terry Smith. 
0568 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Keeble, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Gearey, County Cllr Lesley Wagland, Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst.

0569
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Nil amendments.  The November 2017 minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman.
0570
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil.
0571    OPEN FORUM 

Nil. 
0572
PROGRESS CHECK
Nil
0573
CORRESPONDENCE


The Clerk reported on the following items;
· Mrs Nelson read out a thank you letter to the PC from Stuart Lucas for help with the MUGA works and the PWLB loan.
· The Clerk had followed up the facebook post regarding the possible sighting of rats at the Blackmore pond. Agouti Pest Control had since visited the ponds and could not confirm if this was the case so he would be monitoring this and report back with his findings.

· Cllr McCarthy reported on the recent BBPCA meeting held on 29.11.17.  Information was provided regarding the Special Constables Initiative as presented at that meeting by Mr Les Hawkins, a retired PC.  He advised that if each parish were to put forward interested candidates to cover the local area, the candidates would receive training from the Police Force to enable them to undertake their duties.  They would potentially be required to patrol the area on foot and would need to have a central hub provided by the Parish Council which would provide a safe and secure lock up for equipment etc. Each candidate could expect to cover approximately 40 hours per month and would be remunerated approximately £13 per 8 hour duty. For further information the Clerk could be contacted for contact details or applicants could apply direct to Essex Police. Councillors could not become Specials. Two Specials working together would be preferable where possible. 

Cllr McCarthy also advised that from the meeting it had arisen that another Parish Council had been advised that each Council had to have in place a tree survey for any trees it is responsible for. The Clerk would contact BBC to seek guidance. 
Cllr Keeble had reported that a Silver Birch tree on The Green, Blackmore was rotten and in a precarious state.  As proposed by Cllr Watley, the Clerk was asked to instruct Town and Country Landscape to inspect the tree and report on its condition with the view to remove any dangerous limbs to avoid any potential injury to the public. She would contact them tomorrow and action this. 

It was also agreed that subject to the response from BBC, the PC would obtain quotations to undertake a survey of its trees.    
The Clerk advised that there would be an increase of BBPCA membership charges and this is to be discussed at the next BBPCA meeting in March 2018.

· Cllr McCarthy and the Clerk had attended a meeting in Ongar on 17th November with the BBPCA members and MP Alex Burghart.  It was the first scheduled meeting with him and it was hoped that regular meetings would be organised in the future.  The PC had raised two concerns with him which he would investigate – The lack of relationship between the Parish Councils and the Borough Council and BBC’s ongoing inability to follow up complaints/jobs given to them and the lack of any subsequent feedback and also that of BBC’s reluctance and inability where planning enforcement is concerned.     

· The Clerk had received an email request from a Mr Christopher Owens.  He was planning his wedding reception for the 18th August 2018 and sought permission to erect a small funfair and stalls on the Millenium Park field, Blackmore.  He stated that he would reinstate the land if any damage was caused as a result of this and also offered some maintenance to the field before and after the event. After full consideration, the Council decided that unfortunately it could not grant permission to erect a funfair on the Millenium Park recreational ground. The Council had never previously granted permission for a fairground/funfair to be erected on its recreation spaces and was concerned that in doing so it would set a precedent for future applications of this kind, some of which may be detrimental to the land and environment it sits within.  This was proposed by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed.

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS

0574
In Cllr Keeble’s absence, the Clerk read out his submitted report and the following items noted:
· The 3 trees in Spring Pond Meadow have been removed and the oak tree remaining has had the crown reduced. Residents are still not happy with the oak tree remaining but Cllr Keeble has explained to them that there is an automatic TPO on these indigenous species and unless they are dangerous they will not be removed.

· Cllr Keeble is concerned that after the recent snow melt there was considerable flooding in Blackmore Road at the junction with Meadow Rise and Green Lane. Also the Chelmsford Road/ Green Area was badly flooded indicating that the gullies and ditches require clearing – Clerk to report this to ECC.

· The felt roof on the bus shelter opposite the end of Hook End Lane still requires attention – Clerk to report this to ECC.

· There are marks on the Nine Ashes Road by the School indicating that the yellow and white lines are to be re-painted. There are no such marks at the roundabout where the give way lines have actually disappeared – Clerk continues to chase ECC/Cllr Wagland regarding this.

· The VAS sign outside the School in Nine Ashes Road is still not working after well over a year of non operation – As reported previously by Cllr Wagland, ECC is reviewing all VAS signs and their effectiveness and there is currently no plan to repair or replace these.

· There is a broken bough on a Silver Birch tree on the Green. This does not appear imminently dangerous as it is supported by other branches but will require remedial work – Clerk to action immediately as reported above under item 0573.

Cllr Keeble’s Borough Council report.

· The Council has received a letter from the Secretary for Communities indicating that they were not impressed with the speed that the LDP is progressing. BBC was one of fifteen Councils nationally that received the letter and Brentwood now have to justify its position or the Government could intervene and allow indiscriminate development in the Borough.

· There will be a final consultation for the LDP in January/February 2018. Cllr Keeble feels that the PC should be ready to prepare a letter to all residents giving them good planning reasons to counteract any large scale housing proposed for the Parish. He feels that this is very important as there is a chance that only the people who submitted a response to the consultation document would receive notification from BBC. There is also a possibility that the consultation will only be on line which means that many people may not be able to make their views known. The most recent number for houses to be built in the Borough is 380 per year until 2033. Dunton Garden Village will accommodate between 3,000 - 3,500 houses if the project goes ahead.
In the absence of Cllr Wagland, there were no County Council reports submitted.
Cllr McCarthy advised that BBC was in the process of reviewing its assets and the potential sale of some of them to raise funds. The field adjacent to Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall was one of those assets up for review although the hall Trustees who are custodians of the hall had not yet been consulted and had not been made aware of this by BBC. 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE

0575
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedule. Cheques were circulated for signing.
   
CHEQUES:

   
£

Addressee


Description
   
3,500.00
Unity Trust PC A/C.20343161
BAC’s Payments

     
    67.69
Affinity for business

clean water charges for sprigs Lane

     
    54.01
“       “         “

  
  “         “             “ for Playing field, Blackmore

  
  528.00
Town & Country Landscapes
inv.925, trimming Back Lane & Outings Lane

  
  154.40
J G Electrics


inv. 240 –Kiln field electricity checks for xmas lights

   
  490.99
T E Smith


Herald magazine publication & expenses reimbursed

   
  650.00
Matthews Plants

Inv. 18859 – planters, memorial

1500.00
Kelhatch Press


Inv. 3704 – Herald magazine

   
  185.00
SLCC



Renewal of annual membership fee



 

   

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) £-
HMR&C £-
Essex Pension Fund £-
Mrs R Nelson £-

      
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts: BAC’s payment notification from HMR&C: VAT refund of £2,142.44 for period 1/7/17 to 30/9/17.
0576    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 30th November 2017

Reports were distributed prior to the meeting.  All was in accordance with the reports with no amendments or queries. Mrs Nelson reported that the Blackmore Village Hall Committee had paid the cricket and football rents invoice which had been banked. Cllr Cannon asked the PC if it would be prepared to pay the £55 hall hire fee for use of the hall on the Parish Fireworks night. Cllr Lockhart proposed this approval which the PC agreed. 

It was RESOLVED that:

(i)
The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

(ii)       The November 2017 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
0577
FINANCIAL POWERS 

Cllr Bennett and Mrs Nelson are in the process of drafting the 2018/19 budgets.  To discuss the draft, it was agreed that the Policy & Resources (P&R) meeting would be held after the next POS meeting on 8th January.  The POS meeting would be at 6.30pm followed by the P&R meeting at 7.30pm in the Tipps Cross Committee Room. 

Regarding the precept, Cllr McCarthy confirmed that it had been advised by NALC that Parish Councils would not be restricted when setting its own precepts and would not be subject to any capping for the next three years or so.
0578
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Terry Smith advised all was going OK. 


The Clerk read out the notification of the printing price increase from Kelhatch Press.  This equated to an approximate increase of £100 per quarterly publication. Acceptance of this was proposed by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed. 

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0579
 PLANS

The planning committee reports and meeting minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting. 


Cllr Lockhart read out his report in line with the minutes and reports circulated:
Since the last Parish Council meeting, the planning committee had met on 5th December.

It had considered 2 applications and offered no objection to all them as follows:

· Allestree, Chelmsford Rd, Blackmore, CM4 0SD (17/01828/FUL)– Single storey front extension, roof alterations to form habitable space including 2 front dormers & 3 rear dormers. Single storey rear extension with roof lantern.

· 2 Meadow Rise, Blackmore, CM4 0QP (17/01789/FUL)–  Single storey side & rear extension.
The next meeting will be held on 9th January.  
The Clerk had circulated copies of the last year’s planning report items and outcomes and a letter has been sent to BBC relating to all outstanding enforcement items relating to the Parish as well as a follow up letter from the last meeting with BBC regarding the Traveller Encampment on Chelmsford Road. Cllr McCarthy said that from the last meeting with BBC regarding the Travellers, Mr Ruck, BBC CEO, invited the PC to consider options discussed at the last meeting and respond before 21st December which the PC had done. Responses pending.
Cllr Geoff Town enquired what was happening with the Bull Public House, Church Street. The latest update the PC had was that the owner, Mr Dan Keeble, was still discussing his plans for the building with the Heritage Officer at BBC.  
0580
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
As above, Cllr’s McCarthy, Keeble, Watley and Mason had attended a meeting with Cllr McKinlay and Phil Ruck, BBC to discuss any progress concerning Oak Tree Farm (Traveller encampment). Cllr McCarthy reported there was still no reportable updates by BBC.  

0581 
PARKS AND OPENS SPACES COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 11th December and copies of the minutes were distributed prior to the meeting.  

The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes.   The following items were discussed, as reported by Cllr Mason/The Clerk : 
· The future of the Mill Lane Play area – Various ideas had been discussed. A parish consultation and mail drop would be prepared, sharing ideas with parishioners.
(Neil/Peter)  
· Finger posts – Clerk has requested approval with ECC via Cllr Wagland for the installation in line with the CIF grant awarded.
· Walter Hobbs & Ted Marriage (football kick wall and zip wire project) – Clerk has submitted a CIF Response Grant application with ECC pending decision at the end of the financial year.

· Subsidence at Blackmore village hall – Power contractor has now completed the lopping of the trees in Service Lane on 18.12.17 and the village hall committee is liaising with the insurance company 
· Vandalism – Clerk confirmed the insurance claim had been settled in full by Zurich Insurance (£1498.76).

· Speeding along Wyatts Green Road – pending feedback from Cllr Wagland/ECC.



CLERK’S REPORT
0582
Parish Wheelchairs - The Clerk reported that the two new wheelchairs had now been received at the parish office and appeared to be in good working order. 
0583
Meeting dates:

Parks & Open Spaces 
8.1.2018- 6.30 pm
Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall

P&R
8.1.2018 – 7.30pm
    “         “              “               “    


Planning
9.1.2018 - 5.45 pm
Blackmore Village Hall

Parish Council
18.1.2018 – 7.30pm                        Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall 
   

0584
No 61 Bus service – A meeting to be scheduled with the Parish Council, Doddinghurst Parish Council and ECC along with the new operator to review the service.
0585
Review of bus stop location at Mill Lane

The Clerk read out a response from Gregg Speller, ECC. This had been placed on the list of items for recommended approval. This also applied to the replacement bus shelter at Plovers Barron.  
0586
BLACKMORE VILLAGE HALL

Cricket and Football Rents – payment received.

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

Parochial Charities Trust

· Cllr Bennett advised that there was one vacancy for a Parish Cllr vacancy on the Trustees Committee.  He proposed that Cllr Cannon replace Cllr Town (since her recent retirement from the PC) which was unanimously agreed.  
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.00 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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